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Minutes of the Trust Board

15 January 2008
in the Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson
	Medical Director

	
	Mrs Marie Grant
	Director of Operations and Performance

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Paul Murphy
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Colin Reeves
	Interim Director of Finance

	
	Dr Chris Streather
	Medical Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	
	
	

	In attendance:
	Ms Hazel Ingram
	PPI Forum Representative

	
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	
	

	Apologies
	Ms Valerie Moore
	Non Executive Director


11 members of staff, the public and press were present at the meeting

	
	
	Action

	08.01
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

The Chair welcomed Graham Hibbert, recently appointed Non-Executive Director and Chair of the Finance Committee, and Trudi Kemp, Interim Director of Strategy, whilst Chris Streather is seconded on a part time basis to work with the NHS London Clinical Advisory Group.

The Chair welcomed Paul Chandler, Service Manager for Renal and Diabetes, who was shadowing David Astley for the day.  She also welcomed members of the public and staff and reminded them that questions would not be taken during the meeting.  This was a meeting in public, not a public meeting, and an opportunity would be given at the end of the meeting for questions about items on the agenda.
	

	
	
	

	08.02
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest.
	

	
	
	

	08.03
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(08)8
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 11 December 2007.  
	

	
	
	

	08.04
	MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MEETING
	

	
	
	

	08.04.1
	Philip Constable Board Room Hearing Loop 
Following a question from a member of the public at the last meeting, Neal Deans reported that he had identified a problem with the hearing loop.  Whilst the loop had been installed correctly and covered the whole room, it had been turned down to a sub-optimal level as there was leakage outside the room.  Adjustments would be made to the system over the next few weeks to enable the hearing loop to work more efficiently.
	

	
	
	

	08.05
	Chair’s Report – TB(08)1
The report was noted by the Board.
	

	
	
	

	08.06
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(08)2
The Chief Executive paid tribute to staff working in A&E and elsewhere in the hospital who had cared for patients in need of emergency treatment during a particularly busy period since November 2007.  They had worked tirelessly and with professional dedication and care.

David Astley drew the Board’s attention to the fact that Dr Chris Streather and Professor Matt Thompson, had been asked to contribute to work to define the wider provision of healthcare in London, as members of the NHS London Clinical Advisory Group.  He was pleased that St George’s staff would influence to this work.
Professor Peter Kopelman had been appointed to the post of Principal of St George’s University of London.  Prior to taking up his appointment in April, he would be spending time at St George’s from late-January onwards and David Astley would meet with him then.

In response to questions from Members of the Board, the Chief Executive provided the following additional information:

· With regard to the review of provision of emergency care by Wandsworth PCT (WPCT), demand management was a longer term issue;  however, swifter action was required in terms of managing processes.  Colleagues at WPCT had contacted specialists recommended by St George’s and a formal review would take place.  David Astley hoped that the review would be completed whilst the current pressures were faced, and that results would be available in about three months time.  He was concerned that staff should not continue to be exposed to the current pressures, and that patients should be treated efficiently in a safe environment.
· The increased emergency attendances and admissions were not only high in number;  many of the patients were admitted with serious and/or complex conditions.  An audit by WPCT had shown that admissions were appropriate.

· To assist the demand on capacity, Caesar Hawkins ward had opened on a temporary basis.  Unfortunately it had been possible to staff and open half the ward only;  however, the remaining beds were being used for patients awaiting discharge. 

On behalf of the Board, the Chair congratulated staff in A&E and on the wards who had coped so admirably with the high number of seriously ill patients cared for over this busy time.
	

	
	
	

	08.07
	CARE AND ENVIRONMENT
	

	
	
	

	08.07.1
	Care and Environment Progress Report – TB(08)3
The Chair reminded the Board that this report was to keep them aware of environmental improvements for the benefit of St George’s patients.

Neal Deans reported that the paper had focused on schemes completed since the last Board meeting.  The Trust had started a ward deep cleaning programme before this was required by the Department of Health (DoH).  Three wards had been deep cleaned and a further 15 would be cleaned by March 2008, in line with DoH requirements.  Other wards had either been deep cleaned or refurbished fairly recently.  Since the last report Keate and Caesar Hawkins wards had been refurbished and reconfigured, providing additional side rooms.

In November it had been reported that the Carmen Suite midwifery led unit would be opening.  Neal Deans reported that the first birth had taken place on 7 January and mother and baby were both doing well.
	

	
	
	

	08.07.2
	Performance Scorecard Report – TB(08)4
The Director of Operations/ Deputy Chief Executive highlighted the following points from the exception report:

· The Health Acquired Infection Task Force continued to address infection control issues and take corrective action where necessary.  David Astley commented on the significant improvement in the number of MRSA bacteraemias, and that despite an increase in November 2007 there had been an improvement in the incidence of Clostridium difficile.  Infection Control remained a high priority on the Trust’s agenda.
· The Director of Nursing’s risk management team had worked efficiently to encourage the updating of standards in line with requirements of the new integrated risk management standards introduced by the NHS Litigation Authority (NHSLA).  These standards had replaced the Clinical Negligence Scheme for Trusts (CNST) and the Risk Pooling Scheme for Trusts (RPST).  The Trust had been successfully assessed for level 2 compliance with the new standards in December 2007.  This had a positive impact upon the Trust’s finances as qualification for reduced insurance premiums.
· 70% of complaints had been responded to, against the 85% national target, with the main areas of concern continuing to be outpatients and obstetrics.  The complexity of some complaints was acknowledged.
· Performance against the national A&E waiting time target had been 94.66% in December, with a year to date figure of 97.7%, just below the 98% target.  The Trust’s bed capacity was for 285 emergency attendances and corresponding admissions each day;  however, this had risen to over 300 a day.  Compared to November 2006, there had been an 8% increase since in November 2007, and the overall rise during the year to date had been about 5% against a background of PCT demand management of -2%.

· The Trust continued to do well with Percutaneous Cardiac Intervention (PCI), and the target had been achieved.

· Local milestones had been reached towards achievement of the 18-week patient pathway by March 2008.  However, this continued to be shown as ‘red’ for operational and bed capacity issues.  The Clinical Management Board (CMB) had agreed that additional capacity would be procured from the private sector if this became necessary, and this had been agreed with the PCT.
· The guarantee to admit patients within 28 days following cancellation of treatment had not been achieved, with 3 breaches.  An action plan was in place to ensure that patients whose surgery was cancelled would be admitted within 28 days between now and the end of March.  
· Cancer waiting times continued to be above target, against the backdrop of challenges faced by increased pressures of emergency admissions to the hospital.

Attention was drawn to the fact that Fire, Health and Safety remained ‘red’ on the scorecard, and a recent fire at the Royal Marsden Hospital was mentioned.  Reassurance was given that the £4m spent on improving fire precautionary systems had included the upgrade of fire alarm systems and ensuring the integrity of fire compartmentation.  Future reports would show a move from ‘red’ to ‘amber’.

St George’s had offered assistance to the Royal Marsden Hospital following their fire, and 4 gynaecology patients had been transferred.

Start times for calculating patient pathways were referred to.  St George’s progress was in line with most other tertiary centres, where patient pathways commenced in referring District General Hospitals.

Patient ‘did not attend’ (DNA) rates had been coded ‘red’ for sometime and the local target had been to reduce this to no more than 5% by December 2008.  In response to a query about whether this target was achievable, an explanation was given that whilst the DNA rate remained high, clinics were over-booked to maintain the efficiency of outpatient clinics and to ensure that optimal numbers of patients were seen.  It was accepted that the target of no more than 5% DNAs might have been unrealistic when set three years earlier as part of the Trust’s turnaround programme.  The target would be reviewed in April.
The positive reversal of the trend in re-admission of patients within 28 days of treatment for fractured neck of femur was welcomed.  A review had identified that re-admissions had been a consequence of bed and theatre capacity problems and the ability to treat patients in a timely manner.  Royal College guidelines were that patients should be treated within 48 hours.  A business case had been approved by the CMB to increase the number of trauma and orthopaedic surgeons and theatre sessions.  The Trust was also part of a national pilot led by the NHS Institute of Service Improvement, and Sue Cooper, Deputy Director of Nursing/ Service Transformation Lead, had been seconded to work with clinicians and managers to review the patient pathway.  It was anticipated that there would soon be a marked improvement in the number of re-admissions within 28 days.  Mike Bailey added that mortality rates for patients treated for fracture neck of femur had reduced in recent months and recognised the support that had been given to trauma and orthopaedic (T&O) surgeons by the Chief Executive.  T&O rotas had been revised so that a specific surgeon could take responsibility for the care of elderly patients.

David Astley added that reports had been received from Sue Cooper on improved pathways both for patients with fractured neck of femur and those suffering a stroke.  These used an improved methodology which would be rolled out to other services to improve quality and efficiency whilst also reducing overall costs.

Concern was expressed that performance with staff appraisals remained ‘red’ and that the percentages were increasing very slowly.  The Director of HR reported that this was being taken seriously and that she had written to the Assistant Directors of Operations and Corporate Director colleagues with details of appraisal coverage within their areas and a request to check that appraisals were completed and reported.
The Chair would write to the risk management team, on behalf of the Board, thanking them for the work they had done to ensure the Trust’s successful assessment against the NHSLA standards.
	NC

	
	
	

	08.08
	STRATEGY   
	

	
	
	

	08.08.1
	Update on Progress with the Strategic Outline Case (SOC)
Chris Streather reported that since approval of the SOC by the Board in December 2007, it had been considered and approved by most of the local PCTs and their Professional Executive Committees (PECs).  The only outstanding PCT was Sutton and Merton who would receive the SOC later in January;  their PEC had supported it.  Letters of support had also been received from the Chief Executives of Wandsworth and Surrey PCTs.  
The timescale for approval of the SOC and implementation was recognised as long term, with final approval expected in 2011, following approval of an outline business case (OBC) and final business case (FBC).  Nevertheless, it was encouraging for staff to know that future improvements and developments were planned for the delivery of clinical services.
	

	
	
	

	08.08.2
	Joint Strategy between St George’s Healthcare NHS Trust and St George’s University of London (SGUL)

Sean Hilton reported that October to December 2007 had been a turbulent time for SGUL.  A strategic options review had taken place following the departure of the Principal, and approaches from the Royal Holloway and Kingston and Surrey Universities expressing interest in closer partnership working with a view to possible merger.  The review had been completed by external consultants who reported to the School Council in December.  Four options had been identified for the future of SGUL and consideration would to be given to the development of a South West London Academic Healthcare Centre – these were detailed in the next agenda paper – TB(08)18.  The School Council had decided that more work was required with external partners.  Discussions would be take place with Kingston and Surrey Universities about developments over the next 5 to 10 years, and criteria for dialogue would be agreed by Easter.  In the meantime, work to consolidate the partnership between SGUL and the Trust was continuing and there was full commitment to this from both organisations.  An important component would be to strengthen specific areas of clinical and academic provision in services such as Stroke and Vascular Surgery.  Professor Peter Kopelman would also be taking up the post of Principal at SGUL on 1 April, and would be spending one day a week at St George’s before that date.
	

	
	
	

	08.08.3
	Progress with application to become a Pilot for Collaborations for Leadership in Applied Health Research and Care (CLAHRC) – TB(08)18
Chris Streather reported that this subject had been discussed in detail at the Board Strategy Day in December 2007.  Key requirements had been recognised as the enthusiasm of the organisation for the concept;  commitment for authentic partnerships with other organisations such as SGUL, PCTs, and the Mental Health Trust;  and three or more fully worked up research projects.  Despite enthusiasm within the organisation it was not expected that full commitment from potential partners nor documentation of the required clinical research projects would be completed in time for the 31 January deadline for bids to the National Institute of Health Research.  In view of this it was proposed that the Trust and SGUL should review whether the potential funding, of about £0.5m a year across the two organisations, that might have been invested in the CLAHRC initiative, could be used to take forward the development of an Academic Healthcare Centre (AHC) model built around the two institutions.  This would require the development of the strategy and business case for a SW London AHC which would need to be integrated with the Trust’s longer term strategy.
Sean Hilton did not feel that the 31 January deadline had been feasible.  However, discussions had been arranged, with a first meeting on 15 February, for Chief Executives from appropriate organisations in SW London to consider how the development of a SW London AHC might be taken forward.
Following discussion, the Board agreed the proposed way forward.  However, use of funding that might have been required for the development of a CLARHK would be dependent upon financial priorities faced by the Trust.
	

	
	
	

	08.08.4
	Single Equality Strategy (SES) – TB(08)5

Marie Grant presented the Strategy which brought together the Trust’s duties relating to race, disability, and sex discrimination and equality legislation, and included actions on age, religion and belief, and sexual orientation.  The proposed strategy had been agreed by the Trust’s Diversity and Human Rights Committee, and was recognised as a ‘living’ document that would encompass and replace the Trust’s separate policies relating to gender, race and disability.  An action plan was included in the paper.  Key performance indicators (KPIs) had been identified and would be monitored on a quarterly basis.  
The Board welcomed the excellent initiative, supported the strategy, and was assured that appropriate action plans were in place and monitored regularly.  
	

	
	
	

	08.09
	FINANCE
	

	
	
	

	08.09.1
	Financial Performance Report – TB(08)6

The Interim Director of Finance reported on the month 8 financial position.  Directorate over expenditure at the end of November had been similar to the previous month, which had been reassuring.  Uncommitted reserves had increased from £2m to £3.3m, following the capitalisation of the iCLIP programme.  Provision would be made for potential activity pressures for the remainder of 2007/08, and £1m would be set aside, leaving £2.3m uncommitted reserves.  This reduced the projected outturn deficit to less than £1m.  Nevertheless, Executive Directors and CMB had agreed that it was prudent to implement pay and non-pay controls for the remainder of the financial year to ensure achievement of a break even position or better.
An adjustment had been made to take account of salary overpayments of £881k over the first 7 months of the financial year.  Assurance was given that an action plan was in place to recover most of this sum and minimise the potential for future overpayments.  
	

	
	
	

	08.09.2
	Report from the Finance Committee – TB(08)7
Naaz Coker had chaired the last two Finance Committee meetings, and had handed responsibility to Graham Hibbert.  Dr Hibbert reported from the meeting earlier that day.  Risks and challenges relating to the current year’s financial position had been recognised, although it was likely that a breakeven position would be achieved.  The main focus had been on plans for 2008/09 and the following years.  2008/09 would be particularly important as performance would impact on the ability to achieve Foundation Trust status.  Plans were in place to bring costs and revenue into balance and to secure the future stability of the Trust.
	

	
	
	

	08.09.3
	Approval of Revised Standing Financial Instructions – TB(08)8
Colin Reeves presented the paper which proposed changes to the Trust’s Standing Financial Instructions (SFIs) that had been updated in line with the Department of Health model published in 2006.  The revisions had been considered and agreed by the Audit Committee in December 2007, as they reflected the organisation’s governance requirements.  Mike Rappolt confirmed that he was happy, as Chair of the Audit Committee, to recommend the revised SFIs, which were approved by the Board.
Confirmation was given that the SFIs were available to staff on the Trust intranet and that the revised version would be published.  
	

	
	
	

	08.09.4
	London Provider Agency 2008/09 Annual Plan Requirements – TB(08)9

Colin Reeves reported that all NHS trusts in London were required to complete an annual plan for the London Provider Agency.  The plan must include a commentary, financial template and a Board Declaration and Self Certification statement signed by the Chair and Chief Executive on behalf of the Board.  Key changes affecting the financial framework governing the Trust’s plans included the increased assessment of the Trust’s underlying deficit;  the potential impact of national and local tariff changes;  the ability to identify and deliver cost reduction plans;  and the impact of these on the planned 2008/09 outturn position.  The first draft would be submitted that day and the final submission was required by 29 February.
Following discussion, the Board approved the project plan and timetable for the production of the Annual Plan and acknowledged key changes to the financial framework.  Authority was delegated to the Chair and Chief Executive to sign the Declaration and Self Certification statement on behalf of the Board, which would be submitted by 29 February 2008.
	

	
	
	

	08.10
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	08.10.1
	Report from the Clinical Management Board (CMB) – TB(08)10
Approved minutes of CMB meetings had been circulated separately to Non Executive Directors.  The way CMB was working had been reviewed with clinical colleagues who had confirmed their contentment with the conduct of business.

The Chair acknowledged the key issue for the Board to be assured that the new structure was working well.  She felt that the minutes had provided that assurance.  Whilst working well, David Astley believed that the CMB could be further improved and that members were trying to streamline their work and concentrate on key issues.  Attendance at meetings had been good.  Mike Bailey added that there had been greater engagement of clinical directors and a greater understanding of the way the Trust and the Board worked, which was very positive.
	

	
	
	

	08.10.2
	Director of Nursing and Patient Involvement Report – TB(08)11
Geraldine Walters presented the report.  
Nursing had embarked upon a national Productive Ward initiative, run by the NHS Institute for Improvement.  The national pilot had resulted in streamlined processes that increased the amount of time nurses were able to give to direct patient care.  The initiative was led at St George’s by Zoe Packman, Interim Deputy Director of Nursing.  Richmond, Belgrave and William Drummond wards had been identified as St George’s pilot wards.
Complaints had been reviewed.  Over the past two months, surgery and midwifery and had accounted for 20% each of complaints received, although the highest number of complaints about nursing were received by those areas dealing with patients who required emergency care.  Quality indicators would continue to be reviewed and presented in the nursing scorecard.
With regard to infection control, MRSA bacteraemias and acquisitions were reducing, which was seen as a consequence of increased awareness, decolonisation and screening.  Compared with last year, there was also a decrease in the number of cases of Clostridium difficile.  There had, however, been a blip in November, which appeared to be associated with the increased number of admissions.  In December, the number of cases reduced to previous levels for 2007, in line with the trajectory.  Information recorded on death certificates in the past two months had been reviewed:  no deaths had involved MRSA and C diff was noted on part 1 of one death certificate.
The role of the Governance Committee was to provide the Board with assurances relating to governance and risk in the organisation and appraise the Board of principle risks to organisational objectives and actions to resolve or minimise them.  These risks were presented in the Assurance Framework, which had been included with the report, together with an updated action plan.  Two risks had been removed.  1) money for education and training, which had now been received, and 2) non-compliance with NHSLA risk management standards, which had been achieved at level 2 in December 2007.  The following risks had been added:  1) Compliance with national research governance requirements, 2) Mandatory training, 3) Renal Unit capacity, 4) space in the Neonatal Unit  and 5) capacity of the medical school generator serving Jenner Wing.
David Astley commented on Dr Walters’ success in leading clinical teams to work together on infection control issues, and reported that the CMB had approved a new ‘Bare Below the Elbows’ policy for staff working directly with patients.  He was pleased to be able to assure the Board that health professionals were changing practices to reduce infection rates.
	

	
	
	

	08.10.3
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(08)12

Sean Hilton presented the report, which included four points:

1. A response had been given to the Medicines and Healthcare Regulatory Authority (MHRA) report and an action plan was in place.  The action plan included a new research governance structure.

2. Terms of Reference for the Governance and Audit Committees had been reviewed to clarify roles and avoid overlap.  Revised terms of reference would be brought to the next Board meeting for approval.
3. Processes for monitoring and follow up of Serious Untoward Incidents (SUIs) had been reviewed and improved.

4. The Assurance Framework had been reviewed and updated, as reported by the Director of Nursing and Patient Involvement.
	

	
	
	

	08.10.4
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(08)13

Mike Bailey highlighted the following points from his report:

· An audit half-day had been organised for the first time, to which the Clinical Audit Team, led by Steve Milan, Clinical Effectiveness Manager, had invited people to present audits.  30 posters had been displayed and about 12 presentations of a very high standard were given.  The enthusiasm of clinicians for this work was manifest by the number of posters and presentations, and the high attendance.  It was hoped this would become an annual event.  Trudi Kemp added that it was a good opportunity for clinical teams to share learning and good practice.  The Chief Executive requested that non-executive directors be invited to future events, as the first event had been excellent.
· The 24-hour, 7 day a week, thrombolysis service for local patients suffering a stroke was working well and was to be rolled out to include patients from across South West London.  The pilot initially planned for two months had been extended to six months.  Several patients had been treated with dramatic results.  Credit was given to the way clinical teams were working in collaboration with colleagues from neighbouring district general hospitals, and it was recognised that SW London was the first sector in London to implement a sector-wide, rather than single hospital service. Praise was given to the Contracts Department, particularly Barbara Ghodse, Service Agreements Manager, for negotiating a fair tariff that avoided disincentives within the patient pathway.  
· St George’s had a long history of providing bariatric services which included surgery and other treatments.  The Trust would be inspected in about two weeks time to assess whether specifications were in place for the service to continue.  A strong bid had been prepared.
	TK

	
	
	

	08.10.5
	Report from the Audit Committee – TB(08)14
Minutes of the meeting on 19 September 2007 were noted by the Board and Mike Rappolt highlighted the following points from the meeting on 4 December:

· Processes for the collection of income for accommodation at The Grove had been improved by the Facilities and Estates Team.

· Management of NHS SLAs by the Trust had been reviewed and a positive report was received.

· A very good report had been received from the External Auditors on how the Surgical Directorate undertook its financial management.  It was recommended that lessons learned be promulgated to other Directorates.

· The external auditors had reported on private patients about 6 months earlier.  A follow-up audit had identified progress with basic controls, although there were still concerns about the lack of a Trust strategy for private patients, lack of assurance that private patients were not being treated to the detriment of NHS patients (although there was no evidence to suggest this was the case), and the procedures for the collection of income from the treatment of private patients.  It was recommended that this be addressed as a matter of urgency.

· As part of a review of adherence to tendering processes, internal audit was conducting a review of the Trust’s top 200 suppliers.

· Data quality for Outpatient and Inpatient referrals had been reviewed and action plans were in place to address concerns raised.

· The Audit Committee remained concerned about changes to the provision of R&D funding and the financial impact upon the Trust, and felt that this should be addressed urgently.
· Following a period of little activity, counter fraud was being taken forward within the Trust following the appointment of an internal counter fraud officer, who had enthusiastically presented an action plan for the future.

The following responses were given:

· With regard to private patients, David Astley reported that additional expertise had been identified to support the work required.  Naaz Coker commented that the Trust currently carried out very little private work (about 1%), but that it would be unfortunate if potential income was not maximised.

· Sean Hilton shared concerns about the withdrawal of R&D allocations.  In future, research funding would be awarded on a competitive basis.  The model of Academic Healthcare Centres and joint clinical and academic leadership would be the way to ensure that funding was received through the competitive process.  Naaz Coker added that a Director of Research and Development was now in post and that it would be helpful to receive a progress report from him on progress with research for patient benefit, in about 8 months time.
	P Jones

	
	
	

	08.10.6
	Receipt of Board Register of Interests – TB(08)15

Naaz Coker advised the Board that the appointment of new Board members provided an opportunity to review the Register of Interests.

The following interests has been declared by Colin Reeves:

· Self-employed Healthcare Consultancy Business

· Honorary Treasurer and NED - Headway (brain injury charity)

· NED – Oxford Radcliffe Hospitals NHS Trust

Graham Hibbert had declared no relevant interests.
The updated register also included updates for Naaz Coker and Mike Rappolt.  The Chair asked members of the Board to continue to advise the Secretary to the Board of changes as they occurred.
	All

	
	
	

	08.11
	Staff Attitude Survey Action Plan – TB(08)16
The Director of Human Resources hoped that the report was self-explanatory.  The Action Plan had been developed towards the end of 2007 by a task and finish group, which included input from trade union colleagues.  The Action Plan had been accepted by the CMB.
It was anticipated that there would be little change in the 2007 staff survey outcomes as the action plan following the 2006 survey had been delayed pending the appointment of the new Director of Human Resources.  It was important to change perceptions and to engage with staff.  Compilation of the action plan had been selective and it was hoped that actions identified would make a difference.  Specific attention was given to 1) provision of mandatory training, for which achievable standards, and provision of appropriate levels of training and reporting mechanisms were required, and 2) bullying and harassment.  The latter was a subjective experience and the Trust had a responsibility to model a good culture within the organisation;  it was hoped that the action plan would help to generate this.

The Chief Executive commended the action plan as a way of getting back to basics:  staff should be provided with basic mandatory training and  behaviour should be in line with the Trust’s core values.  There was a need to demonstrate that these issues were taken seriously and to recognise that it took time to change cultures.
The Chair welcomed the action plan and requested that the Board be kept informed of progress.  Helen Gordon hoped to bring a report back to CMB in April and to the Board in May.  The Action Plan would be refreshed following publication of the 2007 staff survey results.  
	HG

	
	
	

	08.12 
	Press Summary – TB(08)17

The report was received by the Board for information.
	

	
	
	

	08.13
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

The following additional information was provided in response to questions from members of the public:

· Clarification was requested on the implications of the statement in the SFIs that ‘The Trust should normally market-test for PFI (Private Finance Initiative Funding) when considering a capital procurement.’  David Astley clarified that private finance would only be considered for schemes within the limits of Treasury guidance.  Neal Deans added that the Trust worked to guidance in the Capital Investment Manual, which was referred to within the SFIs.

· The opportunity for members of the public, who took an active interest in the affairs of the Trust and attended Board meetings, to attend staff award ceremonies would be welcomed.  Naaz Coker responded that there were two types of awards.  Staff achievement awards, for individuals and teams, were presented at the Trust’s AGM, to which all were invited.  Long service awards were presented to staff who had completed 25 years service with the Trust:  these were presented at an event that included a dinner for recipients of both kinds of award.  
· The Strategic Outline Case was welcomed, in the hope that the development of the St George’s site would improve services provided to patients, in terms of efficiency, effectiveness and overall experience.  Chris Streather responded that development of the Tooting site would facilitate a more logical pathway for patients, with services for local ambulatory patients in Lanesborough Wing, emergency service provision in St James Wing, and specialist services in Atkinson Morley Wing and the proposed new buildings.  The Programme Board included patient representation and the Patient Reference Group also helped to inform the Trust’s strategy.
· Proposals to work towards the establishment of an Academic Healthcare Centre, in partnership between the Trust, SGUL and other local partners were welcomed.  Clarification was given by Naaz Coker that the Academic Healthcare Centre model differed from the Imperial bioscience centre model.  .

· It was stated that the Healthcare Commission would publish the 2007 staff survey results in February 2008.  The question was raised about why the first meeting to develop an action plan in response to the 2006 survey had been held in August 2007.  Helen Gordon had picked up this issue soon after she had taken up post in July 2007; the 2006 outcomes had been published in April 2007.  Ms Gordon added that in addition to responding to negative feedback it was important to celebrate the Trust’s achievements and positive feedback from staff.

· Colin Reeves gave the following responses to questions about measures to reduce expenditure:

· The Trust hoped to reach a break even position at the end of the financial year, based on the month 8 outcome.  However, based on performance between months 5 and 7, it was considered prudent for the Trust to take management action to increase the possibility of achieving the desired minimum breakeven position.  

· There had been a degree of slippage in the cost improvement/ savings programme.  Non-pay expenditure had increased, some of which was related to increased activity.  It was prudent to monitor non-pay expenditure to avoid unnecessary outlay that might jeopardise the year end outcome.

· Work was continuing to correlate income and expenditure in some specialties.

· Pay expenditure would be controlled through delaying appointments to non-clinical posts.  Where vacancies impacted upon patient care review mechanisms would ensure the safety of patients.  The vacancy freeze would be applied sensibly.

· The reasons for salary overpayments totalling £881k, in the first 7 months of the financial year were queried.  Assurance was given that the majority of the money would be recovered;  however, provision had been made in case some proved not to be recoverable through the Trust’s debt collection arrangements.  Any write offs would be approved by the Audit Committee.  Assurance was given that this issue was taken seriously and the interim Director of Finance and Director of Human Resources were reviewing processes to minimise the risk of overpayments in future.  Graham Hibbert, added that in his role of non executive director he was able to bring an external perspective to the Trust.  Whilst it was regrettable that overpayments had been made, most would be recovered.  It was important to ensure that public money was not used inappropriately and the sum in question was a very small percentage of the Trust’s pay budget (about 0.1%) and should not impact on the quality or quantity of healthcare provision.
· With regard to capital expenditure, Neal Deans reported that by the end of the financial year the Trust would have managed capital projects to the value of £17m  
· With regard to the deep cleaning programme, Geraldine Walters reported that the Trust had about 37 wards.  Three of these had been deep cleaned and a further 14 had been refurbished, which would have included final cleans.  The remaining wards would be cleaned in a programme running from Christmas 2007 to March 2008.  The full plan had been submitted to the SHA and had been accepted as manageable.  About £350k had been provided to fund the deep cleaning programme in the current financial year, and it was possible that additional funding might be available in 2008/09.  The Trust had planned and started its deep cleaning programme prior to the requirement being issued centrally.  Additional money had also been invested in day to day cleaning schedules.
· In the light of an open and transparent NHS, a question was raised about the appropriateness of items included on the reserved agenda, which was closed to public scrutiny.  David Astley referred to the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 that referred to the conduct of business by public bodies and allowed the right to conduct some business in private.  Items were usually included on the reserved agenda because they were either ‘commercial in confidence’, or addressed personnel issues.  With regard to the meeting schedule for 2009, non executive directors were employed on a part-time basis and had other commitments to take into account, it was therefore helpful to consider future meeting plans outside of the public eye.  All Board papers were routinely submitted to the External Auditors who produced an annual audit letter that commented on the conduct of Board business.  All agenda items were scrutinised by the Chair, Chief Executive and Secretary to the Board to ensure probity.
Executive Directors agreed to respond to the following issues outside of the meeting:

· The Trust’s response to changes in provision of regional centres by the National Blood Service.
· Development of the Grosvenor Wing front entrance.

· At the November Board meeting, a report had been presented on the Non-Emergency Patient Transport Service, which suggested that the service had improved.  Evidence was requested.
	DA

ND

ND

	
	
	

	08.14
	OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	08.14.1
	Major Incident and Business Continuity Planning

The Director of Operations reported that the organisation’s Major Incident Plan and the Trust’s Business Continuity Plan had been updated.  Both plans were in line with national recommendations and lessons learned from table top exercises and incidents such as the flood in Grosvenor Wing during the summer of 2007.  Both documents were published on the Trust intranet and were available to staff.  Copies were also available upon request.
	

	
	
	

	08.15
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Trust Board would be held on Tuesday 11 March 2008, at 1.30 pm, in the Philip Constable Board Room.
	


The public were now excluded from the meeting because publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be conducted in the second part of the agenda.

The minutes of the Board meeting held on Tuesday 15 January 2008 were approved by the Trust Board on 11 March 2008 and signed by the Chair.
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